

# **Utah Supreme Court's Advisory Committee on the Rules of Juvenile Procedure**

# **Meeting Minutes**

Matthew Johnson, Chair

Location: Webex Meeting

Date: August 2, 2024

Time: 12:00 p.m. – 2:00 p.m.

# **Attendees:**

Matthew Johnson, Chair William Russell, Vice Chair

Thomas Luchs

Judge David Johnson

Janette White Michelle Jeffs

Judge Debra Jensen

Adrianna Davis

Sophia Moore Arek Butler

Jordan Putnam

David Fureigh, Emeritus Member

# **Excused Members:**

Dawn Hautamaki

**James Smith** 

Elizabeth Ferrin

#### **Guests:**

Daniel Meza-Rincon

Amy Giles

Blake Murdoch

# Staff:

Randi Von Bose, Juvenile Law Clerk Lisa McQuarrie, Juvenile Law Clerk

Raymundo Gallardo

Kiley Tilby, Recording Secretary

#### 1. Welcome and approval of the June 7, 2024 Meeting Minutes: (Matthew Johnson)

Mr. Johnson welcomed everyone to the meeting. Mr. Johnson asked the committee for approval of the June 7, 2024 meeting minutes. Mr. Russell suggested two changes, and the changes were made. Mr. Russell moved to approve the minutes with the changes. Judge Johnson seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.

Mr. Johnson stated Judge Johnson is the newest committee member and replaced the vacant spot left by Judge Dame. Mr. Johnson turned the time over to Judge Johnson to introduce himself. Judge Johnson provided an introduction of himself, and stated he is excited to get to know the committee members and work on the rules. The committee members then provided an introduction of themselves. Mr. Johnson expressed appreciation to the committee for the work they are doing.

#### 2. Discussion: Expungement order copies and fees: (Daniel Meza Rincon)

Mr. Meza-Rincon stated he is the deputy juvenile court administrator, and this issue was brought to his attention when Rule 56 was amended and a portion of the language was removed that prevented the court from imposing a fee when providing certified copies of the expungement order to individuals. Mr. Meza-Rincon indicated that as they have sought to implement the rule change, they were asked whether this committee intended that the court would now charge for those copies.

Mr. Johnson stated it was his recollection that this committee wanted to leave it up to the court and did not want a specific provision outlined in the juvenile rules with regard to the cost. Mr. Gallardo stated that last time this topic was discussed, this committee had a major discussion on the structure of the rule that led to this particular change. At that time, there was mention that certified copies are addressed in the Code of Judicial Administration, and since they are addressed there, it shouldn't be addressed in the juvenile rules. So, this committee looked toward removing that language. Mr. Gallardo stated the second thing this committee discussed was that if there is a cost for providing these certified copies, it should be left up to the Administrative Office of the Courts or the Judicial Council through those same rules.

Judge Johnson stated if he recalls, the statute changed as well and the statute allowed for no cost. Judge Johnson indicated this is directly addressed by the Code of Judicial Administration that specifically talks about certified copies. From his own perspective, Judge Johnson noted that he regularly waives fees for various things and that option is there if someone is indigent or has other financial issues preventing the expungement. Judge Johnson stated the biggest concern, as a system, is that expungement should not be contingent on someone's ability to pay. However, there is a way to avoid having to pay those fees, and one of those is a request for a waiver from the court. Judge Jensen agreed and stated she waives fees regularly and the other judges within her district do the same.

Mr. Meza-Rincon clarified that this committee's intention would be that the certified copies would not be free, and only if the individual requests the fee to be waived, then it would be up to the decision of the courts. Mr. Meza-Rincon stated for a long time the courts have interpreted Rule 4-202.08 of the Code of Judicial Administration, where it talks about waiver of fees, to mean that certified copy fees could be waived. However, they have spent a long time looking at that rule recently, and the rule provides for that waiver of fees for those fees established by the rule, not those established by statute and certified copies are established by statute. As it is written, that would not allow for a waiver on certified copies. Judge Johnson inquired which statute he is referencing, and Mr. Meza-Rincon provided Utah Code 78A-2-301(z). Mr. Meza-Rincon indicated his intention is not to question the decision of the committee, but only to gather additional clarification so he can provide instruction to their clerical teams.

Judge Johnson stated if the statute has a fee outlined, a rule cannot waive it as the statute takes authority over a rule. Judge Johnson believes the statute would need to be changed. Mr. Meza-Rincon stated the "no cost" language was originally added to the rule following H.B. 397 (2020) after the committee determined no fees could be assessed for expungement other than a petition filing fee.

Mr. Johnson stated, with regard to the fees, this committee did not put anything in the rule because it was already in the Code of Judicial Administration. Mr. Johnson indicated they have been directed by the Supreme Court Justices to try to make these rules as simple for people to follow that don't have a legal background. Additionally, this committee did not want to direct the court with regard to fees as there was already a rule and statute. Mr. Johnson stated that this committee's intent was not a waiver of all fees, but since it was already mentioned elsewhere, this committee did not want to mention it and make it more difficult for people to understand.

Mr. Meza-Rincon inquired if there is another rule that provides for free copies. Mr. Russell stated he is not aware of one, and although he disagrees with it from a policy standpoint, he thinks with the statute and the repeal of the "no cost" language, we are stuck with it. Mr. Russell does not believe it would not be appropriate for this committee to assert one as it is not justified under the current framework. Mr. Meza-Rincon stated that helps provide some clarification, and he will provide feedback to his teams that there will not be an automatic waiver on certified copies. Mr. Meza-Rincon stated there was confusion since the language was there for three years and now that the language is not there, he wanted to make sure that is the direction this committee is going.

Mr. Gallardo let the committee know, as a potential new business item, that their general counsel is looking at the need for a possible amendment to Rule 16 and Rule 16A regarding venue. Mr. Gallardo indicated the concern is that a petitioner who is seeking to expunge their record may have incidents committed in different counties and districts. One of the questions that was brought to them, and will likely be seen on the September agenda, is a way to help petitioners consolidate and avoid having

to file multiple petitions throughout different districts. In addition to that, they are also possibly looking into the petitioner having only one petition filing fee instead of multiple if that petitioner has a history in different counties.

# 3. Discussion & Action: Rule 14. Reception of referral; preliminary determination: (All)

Mr. Gallardo stated this rule came to them from their general counsel and the Board of Juvenile Judges as a proposed amendment. The Board of Juvenile Court Judges and legal counsel for the Administrative Office of the Courts suggested this committee amend the rule to properly define when a probation officer refers a delinquency referral to the prosecuting office. In addition, they proposed removing the language of "intake officer" as Probation no longer has intake officers. Mr. Gallardo outlined that the proposed change is to strike that language throughout the rule. Additionally, the major change is in Line 7 where it reads "A juvenile probation officer must make a preliminary determination as to whether the minor qualifies for a nonjudicial adjustment. If the referral does not establish that the minor qualifies for a nonjudicial adjustment, the probation officer must forward the referral to the prosecutor." This language is provided in statute. Mr. Gallardo then turned the time over to the committee for discussion.

Mr. Russell stated after reviewing the statutes, the suggested language fairly captures the statute, and he does not have any proposed changes. Mr. Russell believes it is an accurate paraphrasing of the statute. Mr. Fureigh inquired about the current practice, and if, in order for probation to do a nonjudicial adjustment, they have to staff it with prosecuting attorney first. Mr. Johnson stated in his experience, if it was handled nonjudicial, the prosecutor never saw it. If it wasn't handled nonjudicially, then they would get it and screen it for charges.

Mr. Fureigh inquired if the probation officer would determine if it was necessary to seek the assistance of a prosecuting attorney. Ms. Davis stated practices surrounding this issue vary across the state. For their office, everything goes through the probation office, and they will reach out to them if there is a felony or something that was missed. However, it is Ms. Davis's understanding that Utah County screens everything that comes in, so there is variation between the state. Mr. Gallardo stated his understanding was that there were different practices across the state and they wanted a uniform practice so that is why it was brought to this committee.

Ms. Von Bose stated she has been involved in a lot of these discussions recently and the issue that was discussed was that some probation officers were getting charges in and questioning whether it met the legal standard, so they were sending it to the prosecutor's office. However, that was leading to biases. Ms. Von Bose indicated that in 2014 when all the reforms were happening, this was a big part of what was trying to be addressed is the variation that was happening throughout the state and outlining the things that can go to the prosecuting office. Since the reform started happening in 2014, this has been happening in different districts, so they are trying to

get all the probation offices on the same page to follow the way the statute actually reads.

Mr. Russell stated his observations of other counties are similar to Ms. Davis's view that each county is different. In the past, when the statute was first being implemented, there was a lot of confusion and it went from a range of probation making the determination, to having the prosecutor look it on an informal basis. Ms. Davis stated that through the legislative process, it wasn't an obligation. Ms. Davis addressed the concern of the prosecutor and probation finding themselves at odds, but asking probation officers to make legal determinations is also problematic. Ms. Davis explained this is why the decision was made in her district to have them screened at the probation level.

Ms. White inquired if the rule written this way would prohibit probation officers from seeking legal advice. Mr. Fureigh also inquired if this proposal is going to accomplish what they are trying to prevent or resolve some of the concerns that Ms. Davis brought up. Mr. Johnson stated if they look at the statute, it outlines what they can and cannot do as far as giving nonjudicial adjustments, crimes that they cannot be offered on, etc., and this language reinforces the statute. Mr. Johnson indicated that his experience was that he rarely had probation officers coming over to inquire about charges. His biggest issue was that when citations would come in, the probation office would automatically file them with the court and then after the prosecutor reviewed them, they didn't understand why it was charged a particular way.

Mr. Russell stated the front page of the referral sheet lists the charges they are being referred on and the statute has a fairly comprehensive list of the types of charges and the criteria that has to be checked before the mandatory nonjudicial has to be offered. However, it doesn't stop probation officers from referring it to the prosecutor's office for them to determine if a nonjudicial needs to be offered. Mr. Russell stated there are some cases that will not get that sort of clarity until charges are filed and lawyers are involved. However, there is always a safety valve to return it for nonjudicial. Mr. Russell stated there are ways to get it back there, but the proposed language now is that the juvenile probation officer must make a determination and offer it if they qualify. Mr. Russell believes that is cleaner, and he understands it will continue to be different district by district, but he does not believe that is necessarily a bad thing.

Ms. Moore inquired if there is a need for the rule at all if there is an extensive statute. Ms. Moore expressed some concern that it could make it more confusing. Mr. Russell stated he prefers to leave the rule there because it is a fairly concise and straightforward process envisioned by the statute, and the statute itself is complicated.

Ms. McQuarrie proposed a stylistic change as under subsection (a) and (c) as there is a (1) without a (2). Mr. Johnson stated he believes Justice Pohlman would agree to make that stylistic change. Ms. Moore inquired if that is consistent with the other

rules. Mr. Russell stated that is stylistically consistent. The committee then discussed the stylistic changes, how to format it, and the changes were made.

Mr. Johnson inquired if there is a motion by the committee to publish Rule 14 with the revisions for a public comment period. Mr. Russell made the motion, and Ms. Moore seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

# 4. Discussion & Action: Rule 5. Definitions: (All)

Mr. Johnson stated the comment period closed regarding Rule 5 and there were no comments received. Mr. Johnson asked the committee for a motion to send it to the Supreme Court for approval and publishing. Ms. Jeffs made the motion, and Judge Jensen seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

# 5. Discussion & Action: Rule 13A. Limited-purpose intervention: (All)

Mr. Johnson stated the committee had a lengthy discussion on this rule and it was sent out for public comment, and no comments were received. Mr. Johnson inquired if there is a motion to send it to the Supreme Court for approval and publishing. Judge Jensen made the motion, and Ms. Jeffs seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

# 6. Discussion & Action: Rule 15. Preliminary inquiry; informal adjustment without petition: (All)

Mr. Johnson stated Rule 15 was sent out for public comment and no comments were received. Mr. Johnson inquired if there is a motion to send it to the Supreme Court for approval and publishing, or if there were any other changes or concerns.

Mr. Gallardo stated he had a few minor changes. As he had mentioned before, the probation office no longer has intake officers, so his proposed changes were to remove any language related to intake officers. Mr. Johnson stated he does not believe those changes are substantive and it would not need to be sent back out for public comment. Mr. Russell agreed.

The committee approved the proposed changes to remove the language related to intake officers. With those changes, Ms. Davis made the motion to send it to the Supreme Cout for approval and publishing, and Ms. White seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

# 7. Discussion & Action: Rule 19C. Delinquency, traffic and adult criminal matters: (All)

Mr. Johnson stated this rule was sent out for the public comment period and no comments were received. Mr. Johnson inquired if there were any further changes with regard to that rule, or if there was a motion to send it to the Supreme Court for

approval and publishing. Mr. Russell made the motion and Ms. Davis seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

# 8. Discussion & Action: Rule 22. Initial appearance and preliminary hearing in cases under Utah Code sections 80-6-503 and 80-6-504: (All)

Mr. Johnson stated this rule was sent out for public comment and there were no comments received. Mr. Johnson inquired if there were any additional issues or changes that needed to be made, or if there was a motion to send it to the Supreme Court for approval and publishing. Mr. Butler made the motion, and Mr. Russell seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

#### 9. Discussion & Action: Rule 31. Initiation of truancy proceedings: (All)

Mr. Johnson stated this committee repealed Rule 31 and it was sent out for public comment and no comments were received. Mr. Johnson inquired if there was further discussion, or if there was a motion to send it to the Supreme Court for approval and publishing. Mr. Gallardo stated they need a recommendation from this committee on the title in Section VIII. Mr. Gallardo proposed it to be changed to "Citable Offenses and Status Offenses," and the committee agreed.

Ms. Moore made the motion to send it to the Supreme Court for final approval and repeal, and Mr. Butler seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

# 10. Old business/new business: (All)

Mr. Johnson stated they got an e-mail from Nick Stiles regarding the rule that was put together with regard to the manner of appearance. Mr. Johnson indicated he believes they are looking to publish that and make it a formal rule as of September 1, 2024.

Mr. Gallardo stated last time they were before Supreme Court they addressed the change to Rule 50 that allows the court to exclude someone from the hearing, not just the courtroom, now that there are remote hearings. Mr. Gallardo stated that the change was approved by the Supreme Court and that will be effective November 1st of next year. Mr. Gallardo also reminded the committee that the October meeting will be a hybrid meeting. Additionally, Mr. Gallardo stated there have been some issues with graphic posting or appearances at meetings by other individuals. In order to protect our meeting, Mr. Gallardo stated he will have to admit everyone into the meeting. Mr. Gallardo asked that if a committee member is calling in from a mobile phone, to change their name instead of having a number.

The chair and members of the Committee expressed their thanks to and appreciation of Ms. Kiley Tilby who has acted as recorder and drafter of the Committee meeting minutes over the last year. Her professionalism, diligence, and promptness in

discharge of this pro bono duty have provided a great service to both the Committee and the legal profession of Utah, and she will be greatly missed in that capacity.

No additional old or new business was discussed.

The meeting adjourned at 1:16 PM. The next meeting will be held on September 6, 2024 via Webex.